NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NOVEMBER 5, 2014
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 10:03 a.m., Wednesday, November 5, 2014
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 10:03, a.m., Wednesday, November 5, 2014.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, and Alfred Sena.    Board member absent:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; Danette Fuller, Director of Educational Services; Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources; Brenda Holmes, Student Services Director; and Sylvia Hartley, Director of Business & Finance.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent McAninch.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Herb Wright, Director of the NMSBVI Foundation was in attendance.  There were no other guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she was able to attend a wonderful celebration of the opening of the new Watkins Education Center.  Everyone who helped organize this event did a great job and the grand opening was well attended by the students, staff, alumni, retirees, parents and members of the community.  She also attended the 146th meeting of the American Printing House (APH) for the Blind Ex-Officios, and the Counsel of Schools for the Blind (COSB) Leadership Institute in Louisville, Kentucky.  She really enjoyed the COSB Institute meeting as they are working on their strategic plan and are using the NMSBVI plan as the model for theirs, which is a huge compliment to NMSBVI.  Gene McMahon is facilitating the strategic plan process for COSB and since he facilitated our process, which was successful, he used NMSBVIs process as the example for COSB.  After the meeting a number of people approached her and complimented NMSBVI for the progressive work that we are doing.  During the Louisville trip she was able to visit the Braille Authority of North America who was holding a session on the Unified English Braille Code transition.  She was able to listen to the different transition plans for various states and organizations of and for the blind.  It was a very informative session and she sat and visited with Superintendent Lyle about what she learned during that session.  She stated that the APH/COSB meeting was very informative and very productive and she thanked the Board of Regents for allowing her to attend.  She was happy to see other NMSBVI staff in attendance, including our Instructional Resource Center (IRC) staff.  She also attended the November 5th meeting of the NMSBVI Foundation.  It was a very good meeting and she remains excited about the quality and enthusiasm of the Foundation board members.  
Alfred Sena – Wished everyone a good morning, and congratulated Alicia McAninch for all the work, on behalf of the Board of Regents that she did since the last time the Board of Regents met.  It is always amazing to hear how much she accomplishes between meetings.  He stated that he is very happy to be on the Alamogordo campus for this meeting.  He has kept his day free of other obligations, so following the board meeting he is looking forward to touring the campus with Margie Macias and learning about the ongoing capital projects, and upcoming capital projects plans.  Capital projects and facility management is part of his professional career and he is very excited to learn how things are done at NMSBVI.  He stated that he was up late last night watching the election returns, and congratulated all of the elected officials on the election outcomes.  He is looking forward to the future of the State of New Mexico and NMSBVI under their guidance.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is glad to be back on the Alamogordo campus and is happy to see everyone who is in attendance.  She stated that it feels like it has been a long time since the board met in Alamogordo, and she is very excited to see the New Watkins Education Center along with the other members of the board.    
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are two things that need to be brought to the board’s attention.  The Audit Exit Conference is on the agenda, under Executive Session.  The auditor, Debbie Gray, is scheduled to be on campus to present to the board at approximately 11:00 a.m.   She asked if the board would consider moving the Major Focus agenda item to the end of the meeting.  Major Focus for this meeting is the tour of the New Watkins Education Center.  If we do that at the end of the board meeting then we are not limited by time and can tour as long as the board desires.  The board agreed to moving Major Focus to the end of the meeting, as recommended, and acknowledged the 11:00 a.m. presentation time by the auditor.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the November 5, 2014 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 4, 2014.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 4, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report, however she would like to communicate to the board what a phenomenal staff the Board of Regents has.  She stated that she has been very close to home in Albuquerque because of family issues and the staff across every program have been amazing and responsive.  They have worked together to problem solve and keep things going during her absence.  She stated that they have been incredibly supportive to her personally, and have gone above and beyond in helping to manage NMSBVI and keep us moving forward.  She stated that she is very proud of all of our staff, and wanted to make sure the Board of Regents is aware of just how fantastic our staff are.  The Board of Regents thanked the NMSBVI staff for their hard work and dedication.  President Hall asked if there were any questions regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Investment Reports – July, August, and September 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Investment Report for September 2014 since it is the most current.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the July, August, or September reports.  There were no questions.
B. Statement of Net Assets – July, August, and September 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Net Assets for September 2014 since it is the most current.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the July, August, and September reports.  There were no questions.
C. Statement of Cash Flow – July, August, and September 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Cash Flow for September 2014 since it is the most current.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the July, August, and September reports.  There were no questions. 

D. Operating Budget/Expense Report – July, August, and September 2014.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Operating Budget/Expense Report for September 2014 since it is the most current.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the July, August, and September reports.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the July, August, and September 2014 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Quarterly Financial Report Certification (Fiscal Watch).

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Quarterly Financial Report Certification.  She stated that the contents of the presented report are the same as the September 2014 Operating Budget/Expense Report, just in a different format required by the State of New Mexico Higher Education Department (HED).  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the Quarterly Financial Report Certification, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Sylvia Hartley presented a request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 20 outdated and unusable pieces of computer equipment.  This equipment is too outdated to continue using on our current network, and the equipment has already been replaced with new equipment.  Regent Sena asked if we have a place where we can donate this unusable equipment.  Margie Macias stated that we can donate the equipment, but the recipient has to be a non-profit organization registered with the IRS.  In the past we have bundled unusable equipment and sold it through public auction sealed bid.  While this does not bring in a great deal of revenue, it does bring in some revenue which can then be put back into our budget.  She stated that if anyone is aware of a non-profit organization who would be interested in the equipment we can certainly donate the items.  At this time we do not know of any non-profit who will take the outdated equipment.   Regent Sena asked if we typically offer it up for donation to a non-profit.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have in the past, but our computer equipment is so used up by the time we replace it that no one wants it, even as a donation.  We also use the old equipment as a parts source before we dispose of them, so many are not in working condition.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 20 outdated and unusable pieces of computer equipment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Sylvia Hartley presented a request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 5 pieces of unusable and outdated equipment. 

UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 5 pieces of unusable and outdated equipment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
G. Foundation Report.

Regent McAninch reported on the work of the NMSBVI Foundation since the last meeting.  This included:  continued development of comprehensive and fully transparent financial statements; continued work with the Rotary Club of Albuquerque and the Rotary Club District for a $4,000 grant; submission of grant applications to Wal-Mart Corporation and the McCune Foundation; continued development of the Foundation website; the status of the United Way Campaign on both campuses; the work of the Foundation Board of Directors in support of the Rotary Club Governor’s Ball which will benefit NMSBVI; and the continued work with the National Museum of Nuclear Science and Technology Park on the Park Promises project.  Following her presentation Regent McAninch stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.   There were no questions.  President Hall stated that the Foundation Board of Director’s are doing some very good work.  
VIII.
Executive Session.  
10:34 a.m. to 11:51 a.m., November 5, 2014.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:34 a.m., Wednesday, November 5, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Legal Issues; Audit Exit Conference; and Annual Orientation of Superintendent Evaluation Process..  Participating will be Regents Hall, Sena, and McAninch, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources, Sylvia Hartley, Director of Business and Finances for the Audit Exit Conference item, and Debbie Gray, Auditor, Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C. for the Audit Exit Conference item.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:51 a.m., Wednesday, November 5, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 where they discussed: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Legal Issues; Audit Exit Conference; and Annual Orientation of Superintendent Evaluation Process.   Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
Alicia McAninch stated, that in regards to the audit exit conference, she would like to compliment the Business & Finance Department under the leadership of Sylvia Hartley, for the wonderful job that they do and the wonderful report that the Board received from the auditor.  The other members of the Board of Regents echoed the compliment from Alicia McAninch and expressed their appreciation for the hard work of the Business & Finance Department and their leader, Sylvia Hartley.
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 107, Digital Surveillance in Schools.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 107.  She explained that the revision to this policy is fairly minor and focuses on paragraph 1, where the old policy stated that the School Safety and Security Coordinator (SSC) is the “law enforcement unit responsible for the physical safety and security…”.  She explained that NMSBVI does not have a law enforcement unit, and that that descriptor is a little strong, so the sentence has been omitted from the policy, and a sentence inserted to explain that the SSC is tasked with oversight of the physical safety and security of students, staff, and property.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the revision of NMSBVI Policy 107, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Review of NMSBVI Policy 120, Dress Code.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 120, Dress Code for the boards review and approval.  There are no recommended revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 120, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 405, Vacation Leave.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 405.  She explained that this policy was revised to reflect minor changes in the formatting.  The content of the policy has not changed.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 405, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Review of NMSBVI Policy 425, Personal Leave.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 425 for the boards review and approval.  There are no recommended revisions.

UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 425, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the presented Personnel Report indicates some very sad news for NMSBVI, as it reflects the pending retirements of some incredible staff and key players at our school.   This report reflects the retirement intentions of 3 Developmental Specialists; our Assistive Technology Itinerant Teacher, and the Superintendent’s and Board’s Executive Assistance.  She stated that this report also shows that we have done a lot of hiring during the months of September and October, on both campuses.  She reviewed the new NMSBVI hires.  Regent McAninch asked if the new hire for the position of Database Technician is working with the IS&T Department.  Superintendent Lyle stated that he is working within the IS&T Department but his primary focus is the state database.  
B. Program Updates.
Brenda Holmes stated that the Family Weekend was a successful event.  31 family members participated in support of 12 students who remained on campus for the event.  They had full activities the entire weekend, including a talent show, Braille instruction for the family members, a movie night that featured the descriptive movie Frozen.  The panel discussion was a huge success with the students on the stage in Bert Reeves Auditorium taking questions from the family members and guests.  The student panel was very honest in their answers, talked about their strengths and weaknesses, and their post-secondary goals.  The families also went through an academic day with their students.  Many of the parents stated that they did not realize that their child could do so much on their own.  So observing their child in the academic setting was an eye opener for many of the family members.  She stated that she was present when one of our students saw the moon through a telescope for the first time, and it was amazing to watch the excitement of the student.  She stated that we received a lot of positive comments on the meals provided by our Food Services staff.  Overall the event went very well.  Jackie Hinkle was the main spearhead for this event and did an outstanding job.  Her hard work made this an organized event that benefited everyone.  She stated that following the event we asked for feedback, and the feedback has been received, evaluated, and the suggestions will be implemented into the next parent weekend event.  We had students participate who did not have family members come down, but those students also participated in the activities.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
Danette Fuller stated that the Outreach Department is very busy.  The Outreach staff holds a conference call every Monday morning which has proven to be wonderful and beneficial to everyone.  We are really getting much more information from the field.  The department is very busy with Low Vision Clinics.  They just completed a clinic in Farmington, and are getting ready for a clinic in Hobbs.  During the clinics we always find that there are students that aren’t getting their needs met, so the result is conversations that we have about short term placements on our campus.  We are out there building those relationships.  She stated that she recently spent a couple days in Gallup.  There are about 5 students in Gallup that we are trying to get on campus for short term stays.  She stated that she thinks those will happen in the very near future after coordination with the families and home district teachers.  She stated that she does not know what we are going to do about technology.  The loss of Margaret Bateman as our Itinerant Assistive Technology teacher is going to leave a large hole statewide.  She stated that she is working alongside the Alamogordo Campus staff to organize the Braille Challenge that is scheduled for February 21, 2015.  She stated that Outreach is really coming together as a very strong department.  She stated that the department is in the process of putting together a task force and will work on training for Diagnosticians as well as Teachers for the Visually Impaired (TVIs) that will aid in the two groups working together for the benefit of the student.  Plans are in place to videotape that training and post the training on our NMSBVI website.  She stated that the internship program within Outreach is also doing very well.  She stated that they are trying to develop the mentor program somewhat separate from the Personnel Preparation Program.  From the Outreach perspective we mentor new teachers.  She stated that we have some very strong mentors in the field working with the interns, and the mentors are committed to the program and spend a great deal of time on the road traveling in support of the new teachers across the state.  Once the new teachers get their licensure in the state, and are certified TVIs, they remain in contact with their mentor and continue to grow through the guidance of their mentor.  That program is producing some strong and competent TVIs throughout our state.  Regent McAninch asked how many short term placements we have so far this school year.  Danette Fuller stated that we currently have one short term placement that comes once a quarter.  We have another that will begin next week and will also come once a quarter.  A couple more from other areas have been identified and work is underway to get them enrolled for short term placement.  No dates have been identified yet.  We have a total of 8 short term placements that we are working with this school year.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI will be the host of the 12th Bi-Annual Getting in Touch With Literacy Conference in Albuquerque on November 18 – 21, 2015.  She stated that that same fall we will also host the Western Regional Early Intervention Conference in Albuquerque during September 2015.  So we are going to have a very busy fall 2015.  She stated that the American Printing House (APH) is redoing the kindergarten version of Building on Patterns which is literacy based.  They called NMSBVI and asked if we would have a teacher who would be willing to try out the new curriculum as part of the pilot program and evaluation.  We did, and will have a teacher using the curriculum as part of the APH research project.  She stated that she would like to compliment Marjorie Rhodes, from our Low Vision Clinic.  She was recently hired as the Low Vision Clinic Coordinator and she is doing an outstanding job in that role.  She is on top of everything with the Low Vision Clinics and is filling every scheduled clinic.  She is very calm and organized.  Everything is in place and running smoothly, and growing.  The Outreach Department can’t thank her enough for the expertise and organization that she has brought to the job.  Superintendent Lyle stated that on Friday, November 7th we have a meeting with some public schools TVIs, the Commission for the Blind, and NMSBVI where we will talk about the state’s implementation plan for UEB.  We have several components already in place from NMSBVI, and she will be presenting to the group and suggesting to them that we form a team to develop a statewide implementation plan.  She stated that there are two prisons in New Mexico that have asked for NMSBVI to consider the development of a prison braille program within their institutions.  These prisons are in Grants and Hobbs.  She stated that she has spoken with the warden in Hobbs, and is waiting for the materials from APH before she evaluates the feasibility of this program request.  She stated that she has spoken with some of the TVIs and has asked them if they would like to be part of this process.  Every TVI that was approached gave an enthusiastic yes.  Cheryl Petree from the IRC has already volunteered to oversee the project.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the board packet contains an article from the Journal of AAPOS that addresses an update on progress and changing epidemiology of causes of childhood blindness worldwide.  She included this article for the board’s information because NMSBVI was part of the study addressed in the article.  She stated that our Infant Toddler Program is collaborating with Utah and they are about to write an Orientation & Mobility article for the JVIB.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.
Regent McAninch asked for an update on the Personnel Preparation Program (PPP).  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Personnel Preparation Program has been moved from New Mexico State University (NMSU) in Las Cruces, to the NMSBVI Residential Campus in Alamogordo.  The biggest challenge with the PPP at this time is the separation of mentorship from the PPP to the Outreach Program, and the development of the course work for PPP.  We continue to struggle and have growing pains, but Danette Fuller and herself are meeting somewhat regularly with Mark Carter and Loana Mason to ensure that everyone is on the same page.  We are trying to work through the difficulties.  The difficulties are more associated with growth than anything else.  She stated that Loana Mason has too much on her plate because NMSU has assigned her a group of masters level students who are working on preparing for their orals.  NMSU is having Loana Mason be their advisor and supervisor of the development of that process.  Some of the masters level students are employees of NMSBVI, and some are SPED students.  She probably has 6 or 8 students that she is working with during this process.  In additional she has all of the teaching and course development for the PPP.  She stated that Loana Mason and herself have been talking, almost daily, on how we can restructure so that she is not quite so overworked.  We will begin working this spring on the development of a masters in Visually Impairment, which will be a standalone master’s degree.  She is hoping that they can have that together by the end of the fiscal year.  Regent Sena asked if there are other masters programs elsewhere.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are other programs around the country, with the nearest being in Colorado, Texas, and Arizona.  She stated that she feels that part of our growing pains have to do with things like keeping things the same long enough to determine the efficacy of the change.  We tend to change things too quickly which makes it difficult to determine if a process or course worked.  Our biggest challenges right now are the number of weekend onsites, and the amount of travel that we are asking the interns to do.  The interns are really complaining about the amount of travel required.  We continue to have trouble with the turnaround time, but she stated that she believes we have worked through that and have identified the cause of the problem, and solutions to the problem.  We are making progress, and are in far better shape than we were two years ago.  Our student’s graduating from the program are going into the field with some very good knowledge.  It is a good program in terms of the knowledge.  
Brenda Holmes reported that we just received word from the NM Public Education Department that they assigned a code for Braille.  This means that students now earn credits for Braille classes, and can get up to 4 years of Braille.  This is a huge accomplishment for New Mexico.  Superintendent Lyle stated that not only can students get Braille credits while attending NMSBVI, but can also get Braille credits for taking classes at any public school in the state.  

C. Lobbyist Services Contract.

Margie Macias presented a request to renew the contract with The Rutherford Group for Lobbyist Consulting Services, in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of December 16, 2014 through December 15, 2015.  The Rutherford Group has provided consulting services to NMSBVI for the past five years, and NMSBVI remains very pleased with the services provided.  Following her presentation Margie Macias stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the board moved to approve the request to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services contract with The Rutherford Group, in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax), for the period December 16, 2014 through December 15, 2015, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Instructional Material Initial Allocation/Budget Adjustment Request (BAR).

Sylvia Hartley presented the Instructional Material Initial Allocation/Budget Adjustment Request for the boards review and approval.  She reviewed the BAR and explained the reason for its submission.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the board moved to approve the Instructional Material Initial Allocation/Budget Adjustment Request, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias presented the Capital Projects Update which addressed the status of the following projects:  New Watkins Education Building Project; Site Improvements Project, Phase I; Health Services and Jack Hall Buildings Renovations; and Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium Renovations and Old Watkins Education Center Renovations.  After her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.  

XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for December 11, 2014 at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – August & September 2014
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – August & September 2014
There were no questions.
IX.
Major Focus – Tour of New Watkins Education Center.

The Board of Regents toured the New Watkins Education Center, and Regent Sena toured the other facilities on the campus with Margie Macias and Randy Puryear.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:30 p.m., Wednesday, November 5, 2014.
(Approved 12/11/14)



(Approved 12/11/14)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting November 5, 2014   
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